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Bere Ferrers Parish Council

At a meeting of the Full Council held in the council chamber Bere Alston on Tuesday 29th January 2013.             
Present     

                                      Mrs. H. Boot-Handford        Chairman of Council         

                                      Mr. M. Benson                              Rev. N. Law
                                      Mrs. D.M.A. Chapman                 Mr. R. Maycock

                                      Mr. P. Dennis

        Mr. R. Piper

    
                                      Dr. N. Harmsworth                       Mrs. H. Rogers
                                      Mr. B. Lamb                                 Mr. A. Sadleir
                                      Mr. R. Leithall               
        Mr. K. Smith
855. Apologies.
Apologies were received from Mr. A. Sadleir due to illness.
856. Talk by Mr. George Marshall on Tavistock to Bere Alston Railway.


The Chairman introduced Mr. George Marshall Transport Planner with Devon County Council and 

Mr. Ben Naylor Engineer working on the Tavistock Bere Alston line.

Mr. Lamb proposed suspending Standing Orders, seconded by Mr. Dennis.

Mr. Marshall explained the background to the railway line to Tavistock;
Devon County Council has a vision to reinstate the railway between Tavistock and Bere Alston to link with the existing railway which runs to Plymouth. They also plan to provide a pedestrian and cycle route.. The rail and cycle schemes would benefit both commuters and leisure travellers. 
The 5.5 mile stretch of railway line was taken out of use in 1968, and the reinstatement would see the return of direct services between Tavistock and Plymouth.

Connecting Tavistock to Plymouth by rail has a number of benefits. It will improve travel options for residents and businesses link the Cornish Mining World Heritage Site with Plymouth and join rural West Devon with Plymouth and the national rail network. It will also help to minimise traffic on the busy A386.

The project to re-open the line is included in the West Devon Borough Council’s Core Strategy which was adopted in April 2011. The Core Strategy is a plan that sets out where future development will be located in the Borough. The plan has identified areas of land in the south and south-west of Tavistock to be developed for a mixture of 750 new homes, employment units, forms part of this development open space and other facilities that are needed by the community. The project to re-open the railway line forms part of this development and will be funded largely by the national house-builder Bovis Homes who will be providing the new residential development. The railway will play a key role in supporting new development in Tavistock.

Devon County Council has been carrying out a significant amount of work to determine the feasibility of the project and the key issues and challenges which will need to be overcome. Work is underway to calculate how many people might use the railway. This work will use the results from the road side interviews held in 2012.
Topographical Survey: this survey is needed to assess the land along the railway to determine whether the route complies with modern railway standards.
There are 24 bridges and culverts, 26 railway cuttings/embankments and a 600m long tunnel along the route. Initial assessments have helped determine the stability and strength of these structures.

There are a number of elements which go together to provide an attractive railway service.

· A single track railway line between Tavistock and Bere Alston;
· A new station in the development area at Tavistock;

· Improvements to Bere Alston Station and rail line there; and 

· A regular service between Tavistock and Plymouth with services during the peak hours.

Bere Alston railway station.

The layout at Bere Alston will changed to facilitate the Tavistock service while maintaining service levels to Gunnislake. Upgrades may include alterations to the platforms, rail infrastructure and parking.
There are some significant challenges to be considered:

· The potential railway cost at approximately £18.5m;

· Securing the funding in a difficult economic situation;

· The impact on people who live close to, or own parts of, the disused line, and

· Environmental issues.

The railway will provide a number of benefits:

· Reduce traffic on the A386

· Provide a sustainable alternative for people travelling between Tavistock, Bere Alston and Plymouth.

· Connect Tavistock to the national rail network.

· Ensure improved options for commuting, leisure and education trips along the route.
· Deliver a sustainable link from Plymouth to the Cornish Mining Heritage Site at Tavistock; and

· Improve the connectivity of Bere Alston by rail.

Work will be carried out to open a basic grade cycle and pedestrian link. Initially the trail will be suitable for walking and mountain bikes. In the longer term and where possible, the cycle track will run alongside the railway on the east of the line in the Tavy Valley. There are, however, a number of challenges to providing a cycle route alongside the railway and other options may need to be considered.

Timetable for delivery;
· 2013/14 Continued assessment and design work of the railway. Commencement of cycle route delivery.

· 2014/15 Devon County Council to seek the powers to deliver the railway through a Transport and Works Act Order (including Public inquiry).

· 2015-2020 Delivery of the railway.

Questions were then put;

1. Mr. Dennis asked if with the new railway there will be more trains from Plymouth to Tavistock and how will Gunnislake run?

There are various options to linking the new service in with the existing, it is hoped to run a one hour service from Plymouth to Tavistock, improving the existing frequency and maintaining the service on the Tamar Valley Line.
2. Mrs. Boot-Handford asked if there will be a need for more rolling stock.
Mr. Marshall said there will be two coach trains from Plymouth to Tavistock, there is a premium on rolling stock extra coaches need to be found from somewhere.

3. Mr. Dennis asked if there would be times gaps on the main line when the local train goes into Plymouth station. Is there scope to have more trains?

Yes there is enough scope on existing service to fit these trains in. The main source of commuters will be from Tavistock in the morning and evening peak hours. There will have to be upgrades to Bere Alston Station and it might mean changes to the Gunnislake line such as platform extensions.
4. Mr. Lamb asked what is the current state between railway and housing development.
 Devon County Council will be leading the project to re-open the railway line. Over the last few years Devon County Council (as Local Transport Authority) has gradually bought sections of the disused line and now owns large sections of the route for the railway. Kilbride Community Rail has been involved in promoting the re-opening of the railway for some time. It originally purchased an interest in the land which has now been identified for development in the south-west of Tavistock. The interest in the land has since been sold to house builder, Bovis Homes, who will develop the new homes planned for the site, 750 homes, primary school, small shops, and community housing. Bovis Homes owns land off Callington Road, will work closely with all the other organisations and is providing key funding to deliver the rail project.
5. Mr. Benson asked if there is a 1 hour aspirational route to Plymouth, what happens to the spur to Gunnislake?.
This would be a small shuttle to Gunnislake with alterations to the platform area at Bere Alston to enable passengers from Gunnislake to board the train from the nearside.

Bovis will be building houses in a phased development so how will the money go out to funding the railway and what will the time period be?    
Drawing down funding does pose a problem as it is unlikely to come forward in one go. Section 106 money is generally released on completion, or occupation or sometimes the state of the development. Draw down needs to be at the same pace as the railway development. The County Council will apply for powers through the Transport and Works Act Order. Supported by the other organisations, the County Council will be starting work on the preparation phase of this process shortly. This will require significant work to examine the current structures on the disused rail track, lie of the land and the environment character of the route. This work will lead to designs of the railway and station being drawn up. This work will result in the submission of the Transport and Works Act Order application and a public enquiry. Due to the complexity of the process, this is not likely to be held until 2014 or 2015.” 

Mr. Lamb thanked Mr. Marshall and Mr. Naylor for attending.

Mrs. Boot-Handford proposed reinstate Standing Orders, seconded by Mr. Dennis.

857. Declaration of Interest.

Mrs. Boot-Handford explained that a declaration of interest must be declared either at the start of the meeting or if realised, during the meeting.

Mr. Smith declared an interest in Bere Alston United Football Club and the Allotments.

Mr. Dennis declared an interest in Bere Gen.

858 Items of Urgent Business at the discretion of the Chairman
1. Mr Smith     Mr. Smith asked if Devon County Highways had been around Bere Alston as the roads are in 
a bad state with all the potholes. The Clerk explained that she has reported as many as possible and has spoken with Mr. Doswell who stated that they have done an inventory of the roads.
2. Mr. Maycock   Mr. Maycock reported graffiti on the road signs at Gulworthy and Morwellham Cross.
3. Mr. Benson      Mr. Benson has emailed Lyndsay Gay regarding the Snow Warden Scheme asking for updates on lists of times Mr. Willmott went out. He also asked why they did not use the small gritter which by all accounts was not effective on the pavements. They have obtained a yard spreader which works. They have up to now used £60 worth of diesel. Mr. Smith asked who gives authority in the first place for them to turn out. Mr Willmott is the Snow Warden he gives authority, this is a national scheme and we did agree that Mr. Willmott became our Snow Warden.
4. Mrs. Chapman 
Mrs. Chapman reported that on the road between Bere Ferrers and Bere Alston up 

above Parsonage Farm the banks are starting to collapse.

5.Mr. Piper (a) Mr. Piper stated that the area by Princess Diana’s tree is being driven over. Mr. Lamb stated 
that he had seen Openreach working there. Mr. Piper felt that people from the stables are parking there also and cutting the verge up, Clerk to contact Enforcement Officer.

     ( b) Mr. Piper has had complaints about dog fouling in Fore Street. Mr. Smith stated that he often 

sees someone walking their dog at 5.30am when he is on his way down to the station.
6. Mr. Lamb 
Mr. Lamb understands that the new owners of the Bere Alston Post Office have taken over.
We all admire the two ladies who saved our Post Office; through the Chair would it be appropriate for a letter and possibly bouquets to be given to them as an acknowledgement.
7. The Clerk read the following Police report;


“1xCommon Assault-Domestic Related



1xDrink Drive-Offender Charged



1xCriminal Damage to car-Offender agreed to pay for damage-it was accidental



1xMalicious Wounding-Domestic Related



1xTheft of Pedal Cycle-Found in the hedge down the road by the loser



1xCriminal Damage to Car



1xArson

)



1xResisting Constable) All 3 were connected to the same offender who has been charged to 

Court

1xPossession of Cocaine)

1xCannabis Plant Cultivation-Offender cautioned

1xCommon Assault

1xCriminal Damage to Car

1xDrink Drive-Offender Charged

1xAssault-Domestic Related

1xTheft-Offender dealt with via Restorative Justice

We are still liaising and working closely with the local youth team and schools.

Speed checks are still being undertaken on a regular basis.”

8. Mrs. Boot-Handford reported that Carole Cowell will be retiring in March and the Chairman will arrange a bouquet or a bottle of wine.

9. Mrs. Boot-Handford and the Clerk met with Mr. Paul Gentle and Carole Cowell yesterday morning. Mrs. 

Boot-Handford gave a resume of the meeting.
859. To approve the minutes of Full Council held on 18th December as a true record and taken as read.

Mrs Boot-Handford proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Lamb.
                                                      SO RESOLVED
860. To approve & adopt the minutes of the Recreation meeting held on the 8th January and taken as read, to 
 deal with matters arising.
Mr. Dennis proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr. Smith.

Matters Arising.

Minute 824. Has a list of repairs for the Pavilion been received from Mr. Westlake? The Clerk has not received anything.


Mrs. Chapman stated that the football club had still not trimmed back the hedge and the corner was still very muddy.


The Clerk has received a report from the electrician. He has checked for any leakage on the meter and there is none showing.

Minute 826(773) The Clerk explained that RSS came down to repair the Amazon Basin and found it was badly rusted and they could not use the existing parts. An email has been received stating that there would be an extra cost for the new pieces and if committee would give permission they could finish the repairs this week as they have another job in the area, this would mean they would not have to charge us travelling expenses. Discussions took place. Mrs. Rogers proposed that permission be given for them to go ahead with the work, seconded by Mr. Leithall, a vote was taken this was unanimous.
Mr. Dennis proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr. Leithall.

SO RESOLVED
861. To approve & adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on the 15th January and taken as read, to deal

         with matters arising.

Mr Lamb proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mrs. Chapman
Matters Arising.
Minute 834  3353/2012 Dr. Z. Kumpel  Council does not support this application.  The area outlined as belonging to the site is incorrect as they state they own the area where the gigs are stored.
Mr Lamb proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mrs. Boot-Handford.
                                                        SO RESOLVED

862. To approve & adopt the minutes of the Footpaths & Environment meeting held on the 15th January and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.

Mrs. Chapman proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr. Benson.

Matters Arising
Minute 841  The minute should have read, the Clerk received emails from Mr. & Mrs Bentley.
Mrs. Chapman proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr. Maycock.

SO RESOLVED
863. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes meeting held on the 22nd 
        January and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Mr. Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr. Dennis.

Matters Arising
Minute 846 The Clerk suggested the door to the Disabled toilets be sheeted with galvanise, Clerk to obtain cost
Minute 850 Mrs. Boot-Handford proposed that the reviewed Standing Orders be accepted, seconded by Mr. Piper, all were in favour.

Mr. Dennis and the Reverend Law declared an interest in the following item.

Minute 853 Mr. Dennis has acquired more costings for the industrial floor buffer.
The prices range from £480 inclusive of vat, £516.00 inclusive of vat and £1606.00 inclusive of vat. After discussions it was agreed to purchase the original recommendation of the 16” Floor Polisher / Buffer. Mr. Smith was not happy about the proposal. Mrs. Boot-Handford proposed purchase of the buffer, seconded by Mr. Benson a vote was taken 11 for the proposal, 1 against.

Minute 854 Mrs. Boot-Handford has invited Andy Lyle as the quest speaker for the Annual Parish Meeting             

and representatives from all the groups in the peninsula.
Mr. Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr. Leithall.
SO RESOLVED
864. Internal Audit.

The internal audit was carried out by Mrs. Boot-Handford and Mr Lamb. All was found to be satisfactory.
865. Reports from Mr Benson on West Devon Borough Council, and the Plan-it meeting.
Mr Benson gave a report on West Devon Borough Council which is bound with and forms part of these 
minutes.

Mr Benson gave a report on the Plan-it meeting which is bound with and forms part of these minutes.
866. Awards – we have been asked to nominate parishioners for the following categories:-

Buckingham Palace Garden Party
            Mayoral Awards-over 18 

Under 18 and Environment.
Mrs Boot-Handford received the following nominations Mrs. Marian Gray, Mrs. Yvonne Hicks, Mr. Paul

Gentle and Mr. Paul Willmott all for the Mayoral awards.

Mrs. Mills for the Garden Party. It was agreed the above names be put forward for the awards

and the Garden Party.
867. War Memorial Fence
This is regarding a letter received from Mrs. Patterson explaining that parishioners would like to see the fence put back around the War Memorial at Bere Alston, as they feel the memorial is not being respected.

Discussions took place. Mr. Lamb proposed that in this financial climate times are hard and to review the situation again in six months, seconded by Mr. Benson.
868. Motion – Mr. Lamb proposes that the Cemetery & Recreation Committees be combined from May 2013 & should have a new title, seconded by Mrs. Boot-Handford. 
This amendment was added to the above proposal:

It is proposed that the Cemeteries Committee should be amalgamated with the Recreation Committee and that the new Committee should be known as Open Spaces Committee. This should come into effect at the Annual Meeting held in May 2013. It is also proposed that the accounts of the two Committees should also be amalgamated but in such a manner that items pertaining to the Cemetery can be identified.  The details would be the first task of the new Open Spaces Committee. Further it is suggested that the Vice-Chair of the proposed Open Spaces Committee should have a major interest (or responsibility) for the Cemetery in the same way that the Vice-Chair of Footpaths looks after Environment.
Mr. Lamb proposed this amendment, seconded by Mr. Leithall. The meeting unanimously accepted the amendment.
Mr. Lamb then gave a resume as to why this was.
Discussions took place

Mr. Lamb summed up and stated that if this proposal goes through, then at the Annual General meeting a new Open Spaces Committee will be formed.

A vote was taken 10 for 2 against. Motion Carried.

869. Report on Community Right to Bid.
This document has been composed by Mr. Lamb, Mr. Benson, Mr. Leithall and Mr. Maycock, and is 

bound with and forms part of these minutes.  Discussions took place.

Mr. Lamb proposed that the paper be put forward for approval, seconded by Mr. Piper. 

870. Correspondence
1. West Devon.
“We at West Devon Community and Voluntary Services are working in collaboration with Community Services Volunteers (CVS) to try to discover the level of interest in setting up a group of volunteer marshals or stewards to help out at large events locally. There is a group already doing this in Cornwall which is very successful apparently.
Representatives of the Cornish group have offered to come to Tavistock on Thursday 28th February to tell us about their experiences, between 2 and 4pm at the Robey Trust in Pixon Lane, Tavistock. Pass to Julie Marks.”  
2. West Devon Press Statements.
“Statement in response to a media enquiry from the Tavistock Times, about the outcome of the High Court hearing, and the former Focus site at Tavistock.
A spokesman for West Devon Borough Council said:

“We were acting in the best interests of our local businesses and our residents in taking this action to prevent the former Focus site in Tavistock being used for food retail.

“Our evidence shows that a retail store on this site could have a significant impact on the vitality of the town centre.

“If a planning application came forward for a supermarket on that site through the normal planning process, we would consider it in the proper way and fully assess its impact on the town. The situation we now find ourselves in is permission for the former Focus building being sought outside of the formal process through a legal loophole.
“This is not just a local issue. Other Councils across the Country are facing similar challenges and are also seeking to defend their planning policies through the courts.

“We are disappointed by the High Court decision but the Judge took the view that we were out of time in bringing Judicial Review proceedings.”

Council tax Increase proposal of just 7 pence per week.

“West Devon Borough Council is planning to increase its share of the council tax by an extra 7p a week for an average band D property-in order to protect frontline services.

A cut in formal grant from central government and the effects of inflation means that the council is facing a budget gap of £355,000 for 2013/14.
The Resources Committee today (Tuesday January 29) proposed that the West Devon share of the council tax for an average band D property would be £200.69 in the coming financial year- an increase of 1.9%.

The council takes only 12p in every pound of the total council tax collected with the rest of the money going to Devon County Council, Devon and Cornwall Police, Devon and Somerset Fire and Rescue Service along with town and parish councils.

Leader of the Council, Cllr Philip Sanders, who is also Chairman of the Resources Committee, said: “This has been a hard decision. The government settlement was more painful than anticipated and we have reluctantly opted for a small increase in council tax. This will allow us to safeguard the frontline services residents value most and freeze car parking charges for the third year in a row. We are continuing to identify savings and have currently found more than £304,000 worth for 2013/14.”
Along with other district authorities, the council is planning not to take advantage of the government’s Council Tax Freeze Grant which is being offered as a two year package.”

871. Questions from members of the public present at the discretion of the Chairman.
1. Mr. Lansdell stated that the time of the meeting was incorrect on the website. He also asked why is Council far more courteous to residents of Bere Ferrers than Bere Alston because he explained that when members of the public are at Bere Ferrers in the Church Hall the chairs are all set out and minutes are on the chairs but that is not the same practice here; he has to ask for the minutes.
2. Mrs. Lansdell why does Council not insist on the Football Club sticking to their agreement. In the minutes of 2009 it stated that the new gates were to be tied open. The gates are half closed and impossible to move. Mrs. Boot-Handford stated that there are various entrances onto the pitch without the gates being open. It has been decided in later minutes to allow the gates to stay closed.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked members and the public for attending and declared the meeting closed at 9.46pm.
Signed this 26th day of February 2013
Chairman……………………………….
